
May 2, 2014 • Win Awenen NisitotungPage 26

	 First,	good	luck	to	everyone	in	
the	primary	election.
	 In	lieu	of	a	traditional	report,	
I	would	like	to	share	a	presenta-
tion	I	made	as	the	chairperson	
of	the	National	Indian	Health	
Board	to	the	United	States	Senate	
Committee	on	Indian	Affairs.	If	
anyone	would	like	to	read	the	
official	written	testimony,	please	
see	NIHB.com	under	the	legisla-
tive	tab.		
	 “Good	morning	Chairman	
Calvert,	Ranking	Member	Moran,	
and	Members	of	the	Committee,	
thank	you	for	holding	this	impor-

tant	hearing	on	the	FY	2015	
budget.	On	behalf	of	the	National	
Indian	Health	Board	(NIHB)	
and	the	566	federally	recognized	
tribes	we	serve,	I	submit	this	
testimony.	My	name	is	Cathy	
Abramson,	and	I	am	the	chairper-
son	for	NIHB.	I	also	serve	as	a	
councilwoman	for	the	Sault	Ste.	
Marie	Tribe	of	Chippewa	Indians.
	 First,	I	would	like	to	thank	
this	committee	for	the	work	that	
it	has	done	to	advance	health	
care	priorities	for	our	people.	
In	fact,	due	to	the	help	of	many	
members	of	this	committee,	we	
were	able	to	change	the	mind	of	
the	Administration	on	Contract	
Support	Costs.	For	this,	and	all	
you	have	done	and	continue	to	
do	for	the	First	Peoples	of	this	
country	–	m’gwitch	–	or	in	other	
words,	THANK	YOU.
	 Despite	important	changes	in	
health	care	funding	that	we	have	
achieved	over	the	last	several	
years,	we	still	experience	many	
disparities.	Devastating	risks	
from	historical	trauma,	poverty	
and	a	lack	of	adequate	treatment	
resources	continue	to	plague	trib-
al	communities.	According	to	IHS	
data,	39	percent	of	our	women	
experience	intimate	partner	vio-

lence,	the	highest	rate	of	any	
ethnic	group	in	the	United	States.	
Dental	health	concerns	also	con-
tinue	to	affect	AI/ANs	at	higher	
rates	than	other	Americans.	Our	
children	have	an	average	of	six	
decayed	teeth,	when	children	in	
the	U.S.	all	races	population	have	
only	one.	This	has	to	stop.	
	 America	is	too	great	a	nation	
to	stand	by	while	we	live	with	
these	realities.	Enacting	an	
FY2015	budget	that	does	not	
aggressively	tackle	these	issues	
would	be	tacit	approval	of	the	
state	of	affairs	in	Indian	Country.
	 When	considering	the	level	
of	funding	appropriated	to	IHS,	
these	statistics	are	not	surpris-
ing.	In	2013,	the	IHS	per	capita	
expenditures	for	patient	health	
services	were	just	$2,800	com-
pared	to	almost	$8,000	per	person	
for	health	care	spending	national-
ly.	The	First	People	of	this	nation	
should	not	be	last	when	it	comes	
to	health.	Let’s	change	that	now.
	 For	2015	NIHB	echoes	the	
recommendations	for	the	Tribal	
Budget	Formulation	Workgroup	
and	recommends	$5.3	billion	for	
IHS	overall.	This	request	would	
allow	the	funding	of	current	ser-
vices	and	include	program	expan-

sion	increases	in	several	key	areas	
including	purchased/referred	
care;	hospitals	and	clinics;	mental	
health	and	alcohol	and	substance	
abuse.	These	programs	represent	
the	core	of	IHS’	work	and	areas	
of	most	critical	need	to	our	peo-
ple.	You	will	see	in	NIHB’s	writ-
ten	testimony	greater	detail	about	
each	priority.
	 We	also	ask	that	sequestra-
tion	cuts	from	2013	and	14	be	
fully	restored.	Congress	did	not	
provide	enough	funding	to	fund	
CSC	and	restore	sequestration	or	
provide	increases	in	other	crucial	
service	areas.	Some	accounts	
even	received	cuts	beyond	the	
2013	sequestration	level	in	2014.	
This	combined	with	medical	
inflation	and	additional	staffing	
costs,	have	not	really	allowed	
these	budgets	to	move	forward.	
We	are	once	again	losing	ground	
in	addressing	health	disparities	
suffered	by	our	people.	This	can-
not	happen	again.
	 I	would	also	like	to	support	
several	policy	changes	that	will	
enable	our	IHS	budget	to	be	used	
in	a	better	way.
	 1)	First,	NIHB	strongly	sup-
ports	Medicare	like	rates	for	
IHS.	In	2003,	Congress	enacted	

legislation	to	require	hospital	pro-
viders	to	only	pay	Medicare	rates	
when	billing	IHS	through	the	
purchased/referred	care	program,	
but	nonhospital	providers	do	not	
have	this	requirement.	We	echo	
the	recommendation	of	the	GAO,	
who	said	that	reimbursements	for	
all	providers	should	be	capped	at	
Medicare	like	rates.
	 2)	Second,	advance	appropria-
tion	for	IHS	would	allow	tribally	
operated	and	IHS	programs	to	
know	what	kind	of	funding	they	
have	a	year	in	advance.	This	
would	mean	that	we	could	not	
only	save	on	administrative	costs,	
but	would	also	be	able	to	provide	
better	care	for	our	people.
	 3)	Finally,	we	support	the	
long-term	renewal	of	the	Special	
Diabetes	Program	for	Indians	at	
$200	million	for	5	years.	It	is	sav-
ing	lives	and	taxpayer	dollars	and	
must	be	renewed	to	ensure	our	
people	get	the	care	they	deserve.
Thank	you	again	for	this	opportu-
nity	to	testify	before	the	commit-
tee	today	and	for	all	the	work	you	
do	to	support	Indian	health.	I	am	
happy	to	answer	any	questions	
you	might	have.”
	 	

Cathy abramson, 
DireCtor, Unit i

	 It	has	been	such	a	short	time	
between	issues	of	the	paper	I	
will	give	a	very	brief	rundown	of	
the	most	asked	questions	recent-
ly	brought	to	me.	
	 What	is	happening	with	the	

Lansing	Casino	Project?	At	this	
time	we	are	at	a	standstill	until	
the	Supreme	Court	rules	on	the	
Bay	Mills	case.	Little	can	be	
moved	forward	on	our	case	until	
we	know	what	path	we	have	to	
take.	It	has	been	stated	that	at	
the	latest	we	should	hear	the	rul-
ing	by	late	June.	That	statement	
is	always	tempered	by,	“No	one	
really	knows	when	it	will	hap-
pen.”		
	 Do	we	have	a	new	Human	
Resource	Director	yet?	The	
answer	is	yes.	Brenda	Johnson	
has	been	on	the	job	for	just	over	
a	month	now.	She	just	gave	the	
board	a	very	quick	and	infor-
mative	rundown	of	her	first	30	
days.	The	tribal	board	was	very	
pleased	to	hear	how	she	dove	
into	her	job	and	the	new	and	
exciting	perspective	she	brings.	
This	was	very	evident	in	her	
evaluations	and	recommenda-
tions.			

	 What	is	the	financial	health	of	
the	tribe?	Well,	the	overall	finan-
cial	picture	is	somewhat	dark	for	
2015.	We	have	a	lot	of	challeng-
es	with	so	many	different	factors	
that	cannot	be	pinned	down.
	 Federal	dollars	continue	to	be	
elusive	and	vague	on	if	funding	
will	continue	or	be	eliminated.		
Grants	are	ending	and	some	are	
replaced	with	new	conditions	
and	some	are	just	gone.	We	
struggle	to	find	funding	to	keep	
these	programs	running	at	cur-
rent	levels	but	with	limited	avail-
ability	of	dollars	we	will	have	
to	prioritize	what	is	statutory,	
essential	and	discretionary.	Not	
an	easy	task,	not	a	popular	job.	
Everybody	believes	their	pro-
grams	are	completely	essential.
	 Are	the	five	Kewadin	Casinos	
making	money?	Yes,	they	are.		
We	still	manage	to	transfer	about	
$17	million	to	the	government	
programs.	Our	continuing	chal-

lenge	is	that	the	gross	revenue	
of	the	casinos	is	on	a	downward	
trend	as	is	the	entire	business	
sector.	We	have	to	continue	pay-
ing	down	our	debt	so	we	can	get	
out	from	under	the	bank’s	cov-
enants	and	then	reprogram	those	
dollars.	The	debt	should	be	com-
pletely	paid	back	to	the	banks	in	
40	months	or	so.		
	 We	have	heard	lots	of	rumors	
about	health	care;	what	is	going	
on?	That	is	a	tough	question.	
The	tribe	is	in	a	unique	posi-
tion	in	the	fact	that	it	has	tribal	
members,	tribal	clinics	and	tribal	
employees.	These	all	are	affect-
ed,	but	in	substantially	different	
ways.
	 Members	are	encouraged	to	
sign	up	for	health	care	coverage	
but	are	uniquely	not	required	like	
everyone	else	in	the	Unite	States.		
This	allows	our	members	to	slip	
through	the	cracks	of	the	system	
and	leaves	the	limited	resources	

of	the	tribe	to	meet	their	needs.		
	 Our	employees	are	offered	
health	insurance	in	which	they	
pay	a	percentage	of	the	premium.		
The	problem	is	that	the	program	
has	been	hemorrhaging	large	
quantities	of	dollars	and	changes	
have	to	come.	The	clinics	are	
funded	almost	exclusively	by	
Indian	health	BIA	dollars,	grants	
and	third	party	billing.	All	three	
are	very	volatile	or	short	lived	in	
secure	support.
	 I	know	this	only	glosses	over	
the	questions	with	basic	answers	
but	I	hope	this	shows	what	the	
board	deals	with	daily	and	there	
are	so	many	more	items	not	
mentioned	here.		
	 Thank	you	for	all	the	phone	
calls	and	e-mails.		
	 Keith	Massaway,	
	 702	Hazelton	St.,	St.	Ignace	
MI	49781;	kmassaway@msn.
com,	(906)	643-6981.

Keith massaway, 
DireCtor, Unit iii
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	 Spring	is	here!	I	see	the	
“little	paperwhites”	poking	out	
of	the	snow.	Can’t	wait	to	get	
that	“square	foot	garden”	in	the	
ground.	
	 We	are	starting	to	build	
capacity	for	community	garden-
ing	throughout	our	seven-county	

service	area.	Expect	to	hear	more	
soon.
	 I	want	to	thank	everyone	
for	the	outpouring	of	prayers	
and	support	during	my	husband	
Richard’s	recent	medical	crisis.	
There	are	just	too	many	people	
to	thank,	from	our	local	EMT	
service,	Mackinac	Straits	hospi-
tal,	the	top	notch	medical	staff	
at	Petoskey,	our	children	and	far	
flung	family	and	friends	and	our	
tribal	community.	So	much	love	
and	support.	Chi	Miigwech.		
	 However,	our	personal	crisis	
was	not	unique.	It	seems	like	
every	day	someone	is	facing	
personal	crisis.	As	a	board	mem-
ber,	you	experience	it	up	close	
and	personal	and	sometimes	it’s	
just	heartbreaking.	For	the	most	
part,	our	communities	keep	close	
tabs	on	our	homebound	elders,	
but	I	do	have	much	concern	for	

those	who	live	alone	in	the	most	
rural	areas.	To	that	end,	we	have	
resumed	elder	home	visits,	hav-
ing	recently	filled	that	vacant	
position.	This	program	has	so	
much	value.	In	many	cases,	the	
home	health	visit	is	the	only	
socialization	that	elders	receive	
in	a	week!	Programs	like	this	
should	remain	very	high	on	our	
priority	list	and	we	should	com-
mit	to	funding	regardless	of	
whether	there	is	outside	grant	
funding	or	not.
	 After	almost	two	years,	we	
have	a	new	Human	Resource	
Director.	Brenda	Johnson	is	a	
veteran	professional	with	years	
of	executive	experience	in	
large	workforce	organizations.	
Brenda	will	play	a	pivitol	role	
in	our	strategic	plan	to	improve	
employee	benefits,	resources	and	
development.	Already,	Brenda	is	

making	a	difference	as	she	gets	
to	know	employees	personally	
right	on	the	work	floor.	We	are	
excited	to	have	this	final	position	
filled	and	I	am	very	proud	and	
excited	about	the	top	notch	exec-
utive	professionals	we	finally	
have	in	place.
	 I	continue	to	serve	on	the	EPA	
Tribal	Operation	Committee,	
representing	Region	5	serving	
35	Great	Lakes	Tribal	Nations.	
Besides	ongoing	budget	alloca-
tions	for	2016,	we	continue	to	
work	on	strengthening	regula-
tory	protections	under	the	Great	
Lakes	initiatives.	I	would	like	
to	share	the	comments	of	one	
of	my	committee	colleagues,	
tribal	leader	Wes	Martel	of	the	
Eastern	Shashone	Nation.	I	find	
his	words	inspiring	and	demon-
strates	how	important	strong	reg-
ulations	build	strong	sovereign	

nations:
	 “The	wise	exercise	of	tribal	
sovereignty	takes	motivation,	
dedication	and	action	by	tribal	
leaders	and	tribal	program	direc-
tors/managers	working	
together	to	carry	out	governmen-
tal	authority	effectively.	
	 “The	development	of	‘tribal	
codes’	in	my	mind	is	the	most	
important	form	of	wise	exercise	
of	sovereignty	and	developing	
the	technical	and	administrative	
capabilities	of	implementing	and	
enforcing	of	codes	is	critical	to	
the	survival	of	tribal	govern-
ments!	I	always	say	that	the	most	
important	piece	of	tribal	legisla-
tion	a	tribe	could	ever	adopt	is	a	
tribal	water	code.	
	 “Water	is	the	most	sacred	of	
gifts	from	the	Creator	and	it	is	
connected	to	everything	we	will	
ever	do!”

Catherine hollowell, 
DireCtor, Unit ii
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